    KINGSTON ON SOAR PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of meeting held on Tuesday 5th September 2017 at 
7.00 pm in the Coronation Room at the rear of the Village Hall
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	Present:
Parish Councillors; M Johnson (MJ) (part of meeting), G Aldridge (GA), S Dale (SD), D Fairbanks and N Smith (NS). 
Borough Councillor; Stuart Matthews (SM).

Parish Clerk; R Parrey (RP).
GA chaired the first part of the meeting.

Welcome 

GA welcomed those present to the meeting.

Apologies for absence

Apologies were received from County Councillor Andrew Brown. 
Declarations of interest

There were none.
Minutes of meeting on 4th July 2017
SD proposed that the part of item 5.2 be amended as follows 'the dog bag boxes at Ratcliffe and near Kegworth Bridge will be re-furbished'.
The minutes were then agreed as a correct record.
Matters arising from the meeting on 4th July 2017
Church information board (item 7.1): SD reported that he is checking the information board for any maintenance required.
Dog bags and bins (item 8.1): SD reported that he has re-furbished the existing dog bins and dog bag boxes. The location of the bin at the junction of Wossock Lane and West Leake Lane is yet to be established.

Clerk's correspondence

NALC AGM : The Nottinghamshire Association of Local Councils is holding their AGM on Wednesday 15th November 2017 in Epperstone village hall, commencing at 7.30 pm. The speaker will be Chief Constable, who will talk about 'Policing in Nottinghamshire'.
Data protection: The General Data Protection Regulations come into force on 28th May 2018. These will require the Parish Council to make changes to the way personal information is handled and stored. NALC have organised  a 'Data Protection and Freedom of Information' seminar for the morning of Friday 8th December 2017. The cost will be £30: RP will book himself on the seminar.
HS2 public events: A series of information events will take place along the route of the proposed phase 2b of HS2, from the West Midlands to Leeds. The nearest event to Kingston on Soar will be on Monday 25th September 2017 from 2.00 pm to 8.00 pm at the Yew Lodge Hotel Kegworth.
Finance

Refer to the Appendix A.

Financial up-date:  RP said he would be claiming for 3 months salary, i.e. £300.00 from July to September.

Audit of accounts: RP agreed to discuss with Graham Grocock what he would prefer for his work on the internal audit.

Laptop and scanner: MJ said he has asked Jenny Kirkwood, Borough Council about any business discount for a laptop and scanner. He also recommended that the equipment be up-to-date. GA added that a colour printing  is rarely needed and is also slower than a black and white laser printer, so a 3-in-1 colour printer is not required.
Insurance renewal: Members agreed that RP to ask Came & Co that a one year term with Inspire is preferred.
MJ chaired the remainder of the meeting.

Planning and Development Matters
New applications: 
Hillside Gotham Road. Hardstaff Barriers Ltd are proposing to erect a temporary storage building. Member raised no objection to this.
Home Farm Kingston Estate. Members raised no objection to the conversion of a barn for residential use, but wished to raise an observation..
On-going applications: 
Kegworth station yard, Station Road. The County Council has raised objections to proposed erection of 2 industrial buildings to create 3 new units and the change of use of existing offices/store. The applicants have responded by undertaking a traffic survey and producing new plans to show how visibility can be improved. MJ will reply by making the observation that the traffic survey should have been at a busier time.
Other development matters: 
Planning consultations. MJ said he would arrange for the Parish Council's emails address to be registered with the Borough Council.
Planning cluster session. This will be arranged on a date and at a venue to be agreed with all parties.
Traffic

Cycle races: Nothing to report.
New Kingston crossroads: There has been yet another accident when a car overshot the 'give way' markings.
The inter-active sign warning drivers approaching the crossroads from Gotham to slow down is no longer working. This is because the wind turbine and solar panel have been stolen. The County Council is aware of this.
Melton Lane crossroads: The petition to have the give way signs replaced with stop signs has been placed in the bus shelter on The Green.
Gotham Road pavement: The state of this pavement alongside Gotham Road has been reported and remedial measures are awaited.
Village hall car park

Village hall: GA reported that there have been no meetings of the Management Committee since their AGM in February  
Car Park: MJ reported that he trying to find out when the re-surfacing by British Gypsum volunteers will be completed.
A litter bin has been erected by Streetwise and the invoice is awaited.

Environment
Best Kept Village Competition: SD reported that we reached the second stage of this competition but failed to win an award. The judges' comments are awaited.
Trees on The Green: Steve Faulks plans to undertake tree maintenance around the middle of September.

Bollards on The Green: MJ will be fixing the florescent strips to fix to the bollards in due course.
Flower tubs: Beryl has been thanked for looking after the flower tubs.
Wild flower area: MJ will ask P and J Services to mow the wild flower area at the same time as The Green. They will also be reminded to take away the grass clippings.
Community events

Village Events: SD confirmed that he will investigate the possibility of a community event to take place in the village this autumn.
Hire of marquee: MJ reminded Members that Ian Hutchinson, Soar Boating Club, helps hirers to erect the marquee free of charge. however, the conditions state that the delivery and erection charge to hirers is £50. MJ agreed to organise a gift for Ian to thank him for his assistance.

Ian is also organising some bits and pieces for the marquee and trailer which he will be reimbursed for on production of the invoices.
Village Plan
GA said she has up-dated the Village Plan and will circulate it for comments.
Parish web site

This is regularly up-dated by GA and RP.
Items for newsletters

Members agreed that the following items be included:
· Broadband
· Dog bag bins
· Traffic accidents
· Hiring of marquee
· Audit of accounts
· Planning applications
· No parking signs on The Green
· Trees on The Green
Any other business
Broadband: MJ reported that BT had been promised Amar Alwitry, Oaks Farm that he would be receiving faster broadband by the end of June: this had not happened. MJ agreed to tell Amar Alwitry that SM is finding out more information.

Hedges: SD asked that an appeal be made in the newsletter asking for hedges to be properly maintained.
The meeting closed at 8.45 pm
Date and venue of the next Parish Council meeting (AGM): 
Tuesday 7th November 2017 in the Coronation Room, at the rear of the Village Hall
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Appendix A 

Financial report for meeting on 5th September 2017

Item 7.1 Financial up-date

· HSBC main a/c
Transactions since the Parish council meeting on 4th July were as follows:
	Date
	Details
	Receipts
	Payments

	June to July
	Grass mowing by P & J Services (4 cuts)
	
	504.00

	
	total
	
	504.00


The balance is now £7013.44.
· HSBC community events a/c
Payments since the meeting on 4th July were as follows:

	Date
	Details
	Receipts
	Payments

	6th July
	Donation to Loughborough Rowing Club for storing marquee and trailer for six weeks
	
	25.00

	17th July
	Marquee hire by Soar Boating Club in June
	400.00
	

	21st July
	Marquee hire by Sarah Hampson in July
	400.00
	

	
	total
	800.00
	25.00


The balance is now £3289.57

· Car park a/c
There have been no transactions this financial year 2017, so the balance remains at £895.46.

· Investment a/c
There have been no transactions this financial year, so the balance remains at £1139.80.

· Allocated funds
These are as follows:
· Village Plan - £458.00

· Display boards - £360.16

· Transparency fund - £722.00.
Item 7.2 Audit of accounts yr ending 31st March 2017

The external auditors, Grant Thornton, have asked for extra information, such as the assets register: this has been sent to them.

Subsequently, Grant Thornton confirmed that their audit has been concluded  and that there are no fees to pay.

Item 7.3 Laptop and scanner 

John Lewis web site has the following:

· An HP laptop with 15" screen are available for around £370.

· A 3 in 1 colour printer which will also scan documents for around £70.

· Microsoft Office for around £109.

The total cost would therefore be around £549.

Insurance renewal

Renewal information has been received from our insurance brokers, Came & Co.

They have supplied three quotes, which include insurance tax, as follows:

· Ecclesiastical - £670.11

· Hiscox £638.20

· Inspire - £567.51

Came & Co, who are specialists in Local Government insurance, recommend that this Parish Council accepts Inspire's quotation. As the end of a 3 year agreement has been reached the Parish Council may start a new 3 year term for the reduced annual premium of £539.14.
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